Maria Pallante, Register of Copyright
U.S. Copyright Office
Library of Congress

Re: Orphan Works and Mass Digitization
(FR Doc. 2014-02830; Copyright Office Docket Number 2012-12)
Dear Ms. Pallante:

| endorse comments to the Copyright Office submitted by the National Writers Union. As a working
writer, | oppose any "orphan works" legislation or any interpretation of "fair use" that permits use of my
work without my permission or restricts my remedies for copyright infringement because someone
claims they were unable to identify or locate me.

Proposals for "orphan works" legislation and expanded interpretations of "fair use" fail to consider ways
working writers earn our living. Under the Berne Convention, an exception to copyright for "fair use" or
other use of "orphan works" is permitted only if it "does not conflict with normal exploitation" of the
work. But, as far as | know, the Copyright Office has never conducted research on the market for works
whose original printed editions have gone out of print and might be deemed "orphaned." Nor has it
asked writers about new norms of commercial exploitation of our out-of-print works, especially via self-
publication and digital publication.

"Orphan works" legislation or "fair use" cannot properly be evaluated without understanding writers'
new business models that only writers can provide. If work to which | hold some or all rights is deemed
"orphaned" because it is not in publishers' or libraries' records, despite the fact that | am currently
earning money from it, any so-called "orphan work" would unfairly compete with and destroy the value
of my rights. More to the point, | resent the idea that because my books are out of print others could
step in, take my work, and make money off it. For one thing, as | still hold the copyrights to my titles
and can re-publish them at any time (indeed, | am in the process of readying one of my books for
republication in the Kindle format), it is hard to believe that someone else out there could possibly
have the right to exploit the results of all my hard work. Do not allow this to happen!

Before the Copyright Office or Congress considers any "orphan works" or "fair use" legislation, | request
that you hold hearings to learn from writers and other creators about the ways in which we are
currently exploiting our rights to our work and how such a law would affect us. No "orphan works"
legislation should be considered unless it completely respects the rights of creators.

Sincerely,

Elizabeth J. Rosenthal

Author, Birdwatcher: The Life of Roger Tory Peterson (Lyons Press, 2008); and His Song: The Musical
Journey of Elton John (Billboard Books, 2001)
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